
Monday, March 1, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you think of how difficult it 
was to travel and carry food around in My day, you are very 
spoiled with your cars, trucks and trains, as well as airplanes.  
Just surviving in My day was a struggle, as the life expectancy 
was lower than today.  You have more leisure time to spend, but 
you also have many more worldly distractions.  Years ago the 
pace of living was slower, but it had a different kind of stress 
with more physical labor.  This Lent you should be thankful for 
all of your labor saving devices and appliances.  You also 
should sacrifice some of your worldly entertainment time for 
more spiritual reading and prayer.  You also are focusing more 
on your fasting and giving to charities.  You should analyze how 
much of your income is going to charities to see if you can 
increase your giving to a ten per cent tithing.  Giving back ten 
per cent of your income is your way of thanking Me for what I 
have provided for you.  Be generous in your giving of your time 
and money and you will be rewarded with heavenly treasure.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the more you meditate on your life, 
the more imperfections you will notice.  This Lent is not a time 
of despair over past sins, but a time for conversion from sinful 
ways.  If you see your sins weighing you down, then it is time 
to go to the priest in Confession to confess your sins and seek 
counsel if necessary.  By constantly purging your sins, you can 
keep your soul pure and focus on fighting off sinful 
temptations.  You may fall at times, but do not be prideful and 
admit you did wrong.  Come to Me in contrition  for your 
offenses and I will forgive your sins.  My Blood washes away 
your sins and My grace brings light into your soul.  Those, who 
cannot admit that they have sinned, and refuse to seek My 
forgiveness, could be lost in their sin and fall into this abyss 
called hell.  If you wish to be saved from this abyss, you must 
accept Me as Savior and Master of your life and have a desire to 
have your sins forgiven.  Let Me lead your life and be a 
faithful servant so you can follow My plan for your life.  You 
need to be open to change in your life in order to break your 
sinful habits.  You also need to be able to open your hearts to 
Me and carry your daily cross to your Calvary.  Turn away from 
all the worldly attractions to sin and seek only heavenly 
things.  By leading holy lives in imitation of My saints, you 
will one day be welcomed into heaven.  Give a public witness to 
Me in life by your love and good deeds and I will give witness 
to you before My heavenly Father.” 
 
Tuesday, March 2, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is highlighting two 
beautiful themes of water as with Baptism and light as with 



Confirmation.  Many of your new potential converts are planning 
and preparing for these sacraments at Easter time.  You use holy 
water to bless yourself with the Sign of the Cross as you enter 
the church and leave it.  This is a little reminder of the 
promises that were made at your Baptism to evangelize others and 
denounce the devil.  Holy water and blessed salt are also 
helpful in fighting off demons that are influencing people or 
places.  Light shining in your day is welcome as with higher 
temperatures to melt the snow and ice of winter.  It is an image 
of the light at My Resurrection and the warmth of light that is 
needed to melt the icy cold hearts that need My love in the 
hearts of sinners.  As winter moves closer to spring, you are 
feeling uplifted from the cold and cloudy days and the joy that 
comes with being released from sin as well.  Being in sin can be 
likened to winter, but being forgiven your sins in Confession 
can give you new life and excitement in the spirit that you are 
in My graces again.  Do not let sin hold you captive, but let Me 
release you from your bonds of sin so you can be free to love Me 
as you should.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are two kinds of people in 
the world. Those who want war for any excuse, and those who want 
to be peacemakers through diplomacy and compromise.  Some are 
stubborn and their way is the only way which they mean to force 
on someone.  Others are more loving and do not want to see war 
that kills people indiscriminately.  Those, who desire war, will 
go to great lengths  even to use deception to give an excuse for 
a war they wanted in the first place.  Others want to use 
international peace keeping forces to settle any disagreements 
or dangerous dictators.  It is cleaning up after a war that can 
create even more problems than the war itself.  I want My 
followers to promote peace in every way possible in order to 
prevent the killing of so many innocent lives.  You must win 
souls by love instead of killing them with war.” 
 
Wednesday, March 3, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, no matter how humble your home may 
be, you can always welcome Me in so I can dwell there.  If you 
really love Me, you will have pictures, icons, or statues of Me 
and My saints on the walls of every room.  My crucifix also 
should be displayed in plain sight.  Others have even had 
enthronements to My Sacred Heart to bless their homes.  Some 
even have holy water bowls at the entrance.  By showing your 
public love and trust in Me, I will witness for you before My 
Father in heaven.  Those, who come to your house, will be 
influenced by your faith and will feel comfortable that they are 
in a blessed home with familiar surroundings.  Even some have 
prepared to have home Masses when that day arrives.  Family 



prayer in the home is your best weapon against divorce and 
keeping your family close to Me.  Your families are being 
attacked in many ways and your children are vulnerable to the 
ways of the world.  Pray for all of your family members to keep 
true to their faith in Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a lot of violence 
going on all over the world with many wars and terrorist 
activity.  Soldiers and civilians are being killed every day.  
This vision of an ornate black caisson carrying an elaborate 
casket is a foreshadowing of some head of state who will die in 
office.  Such an open case of terrorism could cause more wars of 
retaliation.  The one world people are ruling things from behind 
the scenes and anyone, who does not do their bidding, could meet 
with an unexpected death.  This has happened with various heads 
of state before.  Pray, My people, for My help to endure your 
trials because evil will appear victorious for a while, and then 
I will conquer all of the evil ones.  By trust and hope in Me, 
you will have your souls saved.” 
 
 
Thursday, March 4, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I had to endure many temptations to 
carry through with My death and crucifixion.  When I told My 
apostles that I had to die for all the sins of mankind, even St. 
Peter did not want Me to die.  I said: ‘Get behind Me Satan.’ 
because he was thinking as man does instead of what God wants.  
In the Agony of the Garden I was sweating drops of blood and 
again I gave up My Will to the Will of God the Father.  On the 
cross as I was being crucified, the thief on the cross and those 
in the crowd were encouraging Me to come down off My cross to 
prove that I was the Son of God.  But I forgave them because 
they did not know whom they were killing.  Just as I had to 
struggle against temptation in carrying out My mission, so all 
of My disciples will be facing the same taunts from the devil to 
deny your own missions.  In the Gospel those, who seek, will 
find.  So you must call on My help in prayer to be able to carry 
out your mission.  Following My Will is the only way to 
salvation.  I persisted in doing My Father’s Will as you must 
persist in your faith until your dying day.  Those, who glorify 
Me in your actions, shall share with Me in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision represents My eternal 
love for you in this candle flame.  This eternal love is 
demonstrated in My death on the cross for the sins of all time.  
At times your love for Me may be tested, but My love will always 
be available to the worst of sinners.  My graces and blessings 
are always available to you when you ask in My Name for help.  



Do not think that it is impossible to answer your problems 
because with Me all things are possible.  Focus on this burning 
flame of My love and it will guide you to heaven.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, all instruments need care and 
constant cleaning and adjustment to keep them tuned.  Just as 
you can tell when a concert player has not practiced enough, so 
you can tell when a piano is out of tune.  When a pianist and 
the piano are at their best, then each can achieve their 
potential in perfect harmony.  This is the same for your 
spiritual life.  When a person stops their daily prayer, then 
you see them depending more on their own will and it becomes out 
of harmony with My plan for that soul.  You can perfect your 
soul by confessing your sins and asking for My forgiveness.  
Your daily prayer is necessary to show Me how much you love Me 
and trust in My leading your life.  So keep your spirit in 
harmony with using your talents properly and you will make 
heavenly music.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you love to be entertained and you 
spend your weekend evenings at the theater and movies.  The 
latest movie on My Passion has drawn attention to My suffering 
in a different way than you view violent movies.  Some complain 
of the graphic suffering, but they think nothing of watching 
movies where hundreds are slain in a lot more vicious way of 
killing.  This is the double standard in your movies.  Violence, 
nudity, and bad language are free to be displayed, but violence 
against Me is seen as anti-Semitism.  Recognize the movie makers 
as only those trying to make money on startling their customers 
to hold their attention with ever more violent scenes.  It is 
the religious message that some take offense at, because it 
questions how sinful they really are and how they see that it 
causes Me pain.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are those who want to martyr 
Christians because of their belief in Me.  That is why many 
Christians are persecuted all over the earth.  You have seen all 
manner of profanities in art that have mocked Me and My Blessed 
Mother.  Now you have seen the destruction of a miraculous image 
of My Blessed Mother.  Satan and the evil ones do not want 
public signs of My miracles, but they want all holy images 
destroyed.  This is the trend in your public displays when even 
My Nativity scene cannot be displayed, nor My Ten Commandments.  
This loss of morality in your society is another sign of the end 
times when My wrath will fall on the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have slowly seen society 
accept divorce, living together, and abortion as common place.  
Now this same society does not stand up against homosexual acts 
as being sinful.  Some are seeking same sex marriages in 
violation of current laws in the name of equal rights.  I did 



not make like sexes to be married.  This is a perversion of how 
I created man and woman to be together as a proper environment 
for children.  If your society condones these sinful unions, 
then your morals have been further degraded to call My wrath 
against your country.  Speak out against homosexual marriages as 
My Pope son has condemned them.  How can family life be 
protected when this distorted order is accepted by your 
society?” 
Note: Pope John Paul II has approved a document entitled 
“Considerations Regarding Proposals to give legal recognition to 
unions between homosexual persons”.  (Feb 1, 2001) Pope John 
Paul II stressed the constant teaching of the Church that 
homosexual marriages are contrary to nature.  Marriage is of its 
nature “ordered for the good of the spouses and generation and 
education of children,” said the pope.  He argued that marriage 
is a “natural reality..evident to reason” and not a mere social 
construct. 
 Jesus said: “My people, your businesses and stock markets 
are becoming a haven for getting rich quick schemes at the 
expense of the stockholders.  By corrupt accounting and sleight 
of hand buying and selling, you have seen many people lose money 
in the stock market by these evil men and women in fraud cases.  
Some are caught, but many have escaped notice.  This stealing 
from people and selling out jobs has become a financial 
nightmare for your economy.  Focus more on My Will for your way 
of life and not on schemes to get rich.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have witnessed cloning and 
manipulation of fetal tissue for making more stem cells.  
Scientists have touted stem cell research to produce replacement 
body parts and organs, but they care not of the source of these 
cells.  This work will have more problems to perfect this 
research because I will deny its function when you are mocking 
My creation.  Encourage this work to be stopped because it 
encourages abortions and purposeful abortions just for body 
parts.  You should have common sense again to see that this is 
not how I want man to abuse science for someone’s gain.”  
 
Friday, March 5, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, seeing this harp at the Mass 
represents the Psalms as songs of David.  The Psalms play an 
important part in the Mass when they are quoted for various 
prayers and in songs sung.  The Psalms are also a part of the 
Liturgy of the Hours as they are read every day.  This could be 
one of your Lenten spiritual readings in reading the Psalms 
every Lenten day.  There are powerful themes expressed in the 
Psalms as they are read or sung to give praise to Me.  Even 
after Lent is over, it would be a good exercise to read the 



Psalms throughout the year.  The clergy and many faithful read 
the Psalms daily in the Liturgy of the Hours.  Be grateful for 
the inspired Word of all Scripture as you treasure My Word in 
your hearts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as winter is about to change 
to spring, you will be entering the tornado season in the middle 
of your country.  Already you have seen some wind damage and 
this is just the beginning.  Last year you had several flurries 
of tornadoes that set records for numbers in a few days.  I have 
warned you that you will be tested severely by natural and man-
made disasters as well as financial storm clouds. Your economy 
and job situation will be primary issues in your coming 
presidential election.  There will be some serious surprises 
before this election that could affect the outcome.  Just as My 
disciples wanted Me to calm the waters while the boat was tossed 
about in a storm, so you will be coming on your knees asking for 
My mercy in your trials.  You think you can control your 
destiny, but your unrepentant sins will be your downfall.  Pray 
for My help and change your ways now before it is too late.” 
 
Saturday, March 6, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these riots in the streets are what 
is in store for your country when the world famine will throw 
many into a panic for food.  People will be in a desperate 
search for food and they will kill anybody in their way to find 
it.  I have warned you, that this sign of people rioting to find 
food, is when you should call on Me to have your angels lead you 
to My refuges.  At My luminous crosses you will find physical 
and spiritual protection.  Your diseases and sicknesses will be 
healed by looking on My cross.  At My refuges you will have My 
Manna for food and the spring water for drink.  Do not fear 
these times because I will direct you to heaven and your 
Creator.  Give thanks to Me for watching over you.” 
 
Sunday, March 7, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision represents a mountain 
top experience of faith which is what St. Peter, St. John, and 
St. James experienced when they viewed My Transfiguration.  
Moses and Elijah represent My law and My prophets who share the 
Word of God for everyone.  This dazzling whiteness of My glory 
is a foreshadowing of My Resurrection and the glorified bodies 
that My faithful will have in heaven.  I love My people so much 
that I gave My life up for you.  When My heavenly Father said: 
‘Listen to Him,’ this was an instruction to everyone to listen 
and act on My words of My Gospel.  In My Gospels you have the 
words of eternal life and My blessings will set you free to gain 
heaven.  If you imitate My life and live your faith in word and 



deed, then you can keep your focus on your path to heaven.  I 
told My apostles not to reveal My Transfiguration until after My 
Resurrection.  My disciples of today then can shout and praise 
My glory from the rooftops, for My message of love is needed in 
everyone’s life.  Live My love and witness My love in all of 
your actions.  Then one day your mountain top experience will be 
forever with Me in heaven.” 
 
Monday, March 8, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you need to be aware of the evil 
influences and temptations of the world all around you.  The 
devil is like a roaring lion just waiting to attack innocent and 
unsuspecting victims with his venom of sin.  This is why I am 
constantly warning you to avoid occasions of sin for you and the 
wasting of all of your time on only earthly pursuits.  You need 
to learn from your mistakes of sin so you can realize what 
weaknesses you have that the evil one can attack.  If you are 
susceptible to fits of anger, be ready to curb your initial 
tendency for outbursts of rage.  If you do not have proper 
patience, try to keep your peace, even over little time 
restraints that can aggravate you.  Be patient with people and 
do not rush them at your level of doing things.  If you have a 
tendency for bad language, try to restrain your anger and do not 
resort to using foul language. You embarrass yourselves when you 
act out of anger or impatience, so be ready for the devil’s 
attacks and you will be better able to deal with temptations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have become involved with two 
wars in both Afghanistan and Iraq.  After the wars are over, 
these two countries are struggling to establish new governments 
as they want the Americans to leave.  Back on September 11th 
America was humbled with the loss of several thousand people.  
There were some brave rescues, but then a cry for revenge went 
out to capture Osauma Bin Laden.  This is what triggered the war 
against Afghanistan in the Taliban which gave shelter to him.  
Later, there were trumped up charges that Saddam Hussein had 
weapons of mass destruction and a pre-emptive war was started 
against Iraq.  The double standard against Iraq has been seen in 
North Korea and Iran where secret nuclear programs were found in 
these countries, yet America has done little to make war against 
these countries.  What you are seeing is selective targets 
singled out for war because of major drug production in 
Afghanistan and the second largest oil reserves in Iraq.  The 
one world people have created terrorism on purpose so there 
would be a reason for starting more wars.  The billions of 
dollars involved in these wars and subsequent restorations are 
where these evil ones make their blood money at the taxpayers’ 
expense.  See these wars and earlier wars that have been staged 



for the same purpose of making the central bankers richer by the 
interest on your debts which they hold.  They have been using 
debts and wars to weaken America so one day the central bankers 
can take over America and the whole world as they prepare the 
way for the Antichrist.  Even as evil will have its hour, then I 
will come and destroy them all in hell and My faithful will 
share in the glory of the Era of Peace.  So do not be fearful of 
the killings and evil being allowed now, because My protection 
is always available to those that pray for My help.”  
 
Tuesday, March 9, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of a footstool 
reflected in the mirror on the ceiling means that you are My 
footstool.  As you received in your early training, you must 
know, love, and serve Me.  So serving Me is really how My angels 
are called as well.  It was Satan and the demon angels who 
refused to serve Me because they wanted to only serve 
themselves.  For this dissent in My service, they were condemned 
to hell for all eternity.  Even My angels have free will and 
freely choose to serve Me.  Man also has been given the Ten 
Commandments to serve Me out of love by giving Me praise and 
helping your neighbor.  Man also has been given free will, so 
you must decide to follow Me in your actions.  As with the 
angels who defied Me, those souls who refuse to serve Me, will 
be facing hell as well.  If you truly love Me, then you will 
praise Me daily in your prayers and do everything to help your 
neighbor in need.  Do not make excuses to put off your prayers 
or put off helping someone, but move forward to serve Me and you 
will find your eternal reward in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision on a mountain 
represents a typical refuge with plenty of spring healing water.  
I have told you before that all of My places of refuge will have 
spring water that will heal everyone’s sicknesses.  This healing 
water also represents the healing waters of Baptism for the 
soul. Baptism frees the soul of original sin and frequent 
Confession also frees the soul of actual sin including mortal 
sin.  My faithful need spiritual and physical healing and you 
can come to the Great Healer in Me.  You can have your soul 
cleansed at any time in Confession and you can help heal the 
body with holy water and Lourdes’ water rather than regular 
water.  Give Me praise and thanks for providing My spiritual and 
physical healings for you.  I know what you need before you ask 
for it, so ask of My healing power and I will grant your request 
according to My Will.” 
 
Wednesday, March 10, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, during Lent you may see more people 



come to Mass, but this vision of a full church in a somber mood 
is like when the people flocked to the churches after September 
11th.  You are seeing some signs in the sky and I have warned you 
of natural and man-made disasters, as well as terrorist 
activity.  These are all means of bringing you to your knees as 
a nation, as I have warned you because of your unrepentant sins.  
My judgment and wrath will be falling more over your country 
because you are worshiping the gods of the world more than Me.  
There will be some major events about to happen that will be so 
severe that the people again will be drawn back to the churches 
on your knees praying for My help.  If you were like the people 
of Nineveh who repented in sack cloth and ashes for their sins, 
you could mitigate some of My coming chastisements.  But because 
of your stubbornness and being a stiff-necked people, you will 
have to learn the hard way in getting your attention about your 
sins.  Pray and fast much for the evil and sin going on in your 
country because My hand of justice is about to befall your 
nation of America.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a bunch of twigs 
falling off a cart in the Middle East is a sign of how some 
countries’ governments are going to fall apart.  Little by 
little the Arab people will take back their lands under their 
own people.  As the Moslem population increases, they will begin 
to dominate and control many nations by declaring them Islamic 
states.  As their power of domination increases, they will be 
laying the groundwork for the Antichrist to control the whole 
world.  The Antichrist will appear as an Arab and he will have 
demonic powers from the dark side in the occult underworld.  Do 
not fear this evil one because My power is greater.  But avoid 
looking at him and avoid being near him because of his power of 
suggestion.  Do not follow the Antichrist, nor take his mark or 
computer chip in the body.  I will soon conquer all of these 
evil ones and cast them into hell. Then all of their power on 
earth will be taken away as I will reign supreme over all the 
earth.  Rejoice, My people, for My reign is close at hand.”  
 
Thursday, March 11, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel about Lazarus and the 
rich man should be a heartfelt message to all of you during this 
Lenten time of almsgiving.  Think for yourself how much time and 
money that you have put forth to help the poor.  Then think of 
how much money you spend on yourself every day.  Many times the 
proportion that you spend is meager compared to the Widow’s Mite 
that she placed in the temple.  When you give a token amount 
from your excess, what suffering is there in that?  I want you 
to share your wealth with the poor generously and do what you 
can to lift the veil of poverty from those who need your help.  



Do not give grudgingly, but cheerfully from your heart.  I look 
into your hearts for the intent of all of your actions.  So you 
must be true to My request in helping the poor.  You show your 
love for Me, but you must show your love for Me in the faces of 
all the poor that you meet.  You would much rather share 
eternity with Me than the torments of hell next to this rich 
man.  Your riches will tempt you away from Me, so worship Me and 
do not put worldly things before Me.” 
 
Thursday, March 11, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of fireman in front of 
a school house represents how much help your children need 
against drugs, depression, and persons giving them bad example 
as in movies and TV programs.  Parents have the physical and 
spiritual responsibility to look out for their children’s lives 
and souls.  Every parent and teacher should be there to protect 
their children and give them good example to help save their 
souls.  Those, who sexually abuse children or abuse their bodies 
for profit, will be judged according to My law.  Even as this 
fireman was protecting the children from physical fire, your 
children should also be protected from the fires of hell.  Call 
on their guardian angels in prayer for protection from the devil 
and his temptations.  When you are focused to save the souls of 
your children, continue to lead them to Confession so their 
souls are pure at all times.  Many parents are having 
difficulties with children who have fallen away from the faith.  
Be persistent in your prayer and I will save your children.” 
 
Friday, March 12, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen this vision of a 
mountaintop as a sign of hope for My help in keeping your faith 
strong even amidst persecution.  In the readings you have heard 
how Joseph was hated by his brothers and he was sold into 
slavery for twenty pieces of silver.  I took this evil and 
allowed Joseph through his gift of dreams to see the coming 
famine and help the Egyptians to store food during the seven fat 
years in order to endure the seven lean years.  This stored food 
later helped the Chosen People so they did not starve.   In the 
Gospel parable the king’s son was offered and killed by the 
tenants.  This was a foreshadowing of how I was to be persecuted 
and die on the cross.  I used My suffering and death for a 
greater purpose to provide salvation to all sinners who want to 
be forgiven.  The parallel to Joseph is that I was sold for 
thirty pieces of silver.  The vision of barbed wire detention 
centers is a foreshadowing of how My faithful will be persecuted 
and even martyred in detention centers for your faith.  Those, 
who are martyred, will receive a saintly reward in heaven.  



Other faithful will have to flee to My refuges for My protection 
from the death camps.  You have modern day Pharisees who will 
persecute you for your beliefs.  But be courageous and speak out 
against the evils of your day.  Better to witness to Me publicly 
and be willing to accept persecution than become a coward to try 
and save your earthly life.  Those, who lose their lives for My 
sake, will save their souls.  Those, who try to save their lives 
for selfish reasons, will risk the loss of their souls to hell.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you give good gifts to your 
children as these in the vision that are receiving ice cream 
desserts.  So your heavenly Father and I want to give you good 
gifts as well.  You need to call on Me for your needs and I will 
grant you what is most beneficial for your soul and according to 
My Will.  When you pray, do not be asking for only selfish 
things, but ask for the gifts of the Holy Spirit.  They are 
courage, understanding, counsel, piety, wisdom, fortitude, and 
fear of the Lord.  King Solomon could have asked for riches for 
himself, but he asked for wisdom to have a good heart in leading 
his people.  When you ask for such gifts that you can share with 
others, you will be blessed with an abundance of My graces and 
blessings that will far satisfy you more than earthly gifts.  
Gifts of My blessings will be the heavenly riches that I store 
up for you in heaven.  These treasures will last forever, but 
your earthly treasures will be gone tomorrow.  When you pray for 
other’s health and help with your good deeds, you will be much 
more satisfied in doing My Will. Rejoice, My faithful, and 
continue to have faith and hope in trusting in My love for you.  
I am always available to protect you and provide for you, so 
just ask Me for My help.” 
 
Saturday, March 13, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I told you that I would bring 
division among family members as some will believe in Me and 
some will not.  Those, who believe in Me, will be loving Me and 
their neighbor.  Those, who do not believe in Me, are putting 
things of the world first in their lives as well as grudges and 
selfishness.  Because of different priorities in people’s lives, 
there can be divisions in families where members become 
estranged from each other.  I want everyone to give up their 
petty differences and live My Gospel of love.  Your lives are 
too short to be separated from each other over frivolous earthly 
differences.  Today’s Gospel is a vision of My love and that of 
My heavenly Father for all sinners.  No matter how grievous your 
sins are, I am always like the father of the prodigal son who is 
willing to forgive his son of his wrongdoing.  So be willing to 
reach out with love to forgive those who have wronged you in any 
way.  Do not be like the other son who begrudges the generous 



forgiveness to sinners.  Sinners may be worthy of My judgment, 
but if they are sorry for their sins, they should be welcomed 
into your good graces and accepted.  Learn to forget past 
offenses and love everyone as I love you.  By My forgiveness of 
your sins and your forgiveness of others, you can break down any 
barriers of division among your families.  Without love and 
compromise among your members, you will never share peace with 
each other.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of driving down the 
highway is an example of how much you travel around to your 
tasks and duties.  Your everyday lives are full of busy work in 
your job at work, needs around the house, eating and sleeping.  
It is sometimes hard to find time for prayer, let alone time to 
give Me Adoration.  Your life is full of making priorities for 
your spiritual and physical needs.  You make the time available 
for the things that are important to you.  Those, who take time 
out of their busy schedules to come to Adoration, are given many 
graces and blessings for showing how much they love Me.  Being 
in My presence is your chance to share your troubles with Me and 
ask for My grace to help you.  It is also a time to listen to My 
counsel of how to follow My Will.  By listening with your heart 
in love, you can appreciate My love for you and understand what 
I want you to do in life.  Every time you come to Me in 
Adoration I am teaching you humility, patience and how to love 
Me and love your neighbor.  Drink in My peace and love which 
surrounds you in the presence of My Blessed Sacrament.  Once you 
make regular visits to My Blessed Sacrament, you will look 
forward to being spiritually nourished than just coming out of 
habit or duty.” 
 
Sunday, March 14, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision your weapons of war 
should be turned into plowshares.  Lent is a holy time of the 
year and making peace with your neighboring nations of the world 
should be your agenda.  You have had several wars to retaliate 
for the terrorist attacks in New York and Washington, but such a 
standing war against terrorism has not prevented the recent 
attacks in Spain.  War against such a shadowy adversary is 
almost impossible to carry out and it is hard to be in constant 
preparation for a possible attack all over America or your 
allies.  In all of America’s recent wars you have overspent with 
overkill bombs and weapons and then you pay billions to repair 
the damage.  Your wars may have deposed some dictators, but they 
have not stopped terrorism.  Think if you were to spend even a 
part of your defense budget on providing for your poor and those 
of other countries, then your money would have helped more 
people instead of killing them.  How can you be a lover of your 



neighbor and a peacemaker, when all you do is prepare with such 
overkill weapons?  Turn your weapons money into peaceful uses 
and you will accomplish more than perpetual destruction.  Pray 
for peace and mean it in your actions.”  
 
Monday, March 15, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, many times people are ashamed of 
their sins and they want to hide from Me as Adam hid in the 
Garden of Eden after his sin.  You feel the guilt of your sin 
and you are embarrassed from your sins, and some are even sorry 
for having offended Me.  Pride can be a detriment for sinners to 
come to Me for forgiveness.  Some do not want others to know of 
their sins, so they commit sacrileges to receive Me in Holy 
Communion even though they have mortal sin on their souls. Some 
women after becoming pregnant from promiscuous behavior even 
compound their sin by a more grievous sin of abortion.  Even 
those in public office have committed sexual sins, as your 
previous president and lied about his offense.  My faithful, you 
should put aside your pride and admit your faults in Confession.  
Come to Me with contrite hearts and I will forgive your sins.  
Then I will cleanse the sins of your soul and restore My grace 
in your soul so you will be worthy to receive Me again in Holy 
Communion.  Even as I forgive your sins, you must have 
compassion on those who have violated you in any way.  Be 
willing to forgive others as I forgive you.  Then you will truly 
be living the words of My prayer in the Our Father.  Because of 
Adam’s sin, you are all weak to sin and are sinners.  Do not be 
blinded by your pride and be willing to admit your faults and 
sins.  Be willing to apologize to those that you have wronged 
and forgive those that have wronged you.  Then I will accept you 
into My graces and you will be on your path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as spring starts shortly, you may 
see and hear birds singing again, especially when they make 
nests for their young.  Birds travel together and as in this 
vision, they have the same vision for their protection.  Man 
also is a social animal and your society brings you in close 
proximity with each other.  Because of your media and constant 
polling, there is an increasing acceptance or permissiveness of 
immoral things going on in your society.  Because the majority 
of your society is doing something or accepting it, this does 
not make it right with My laws.  Because a majority of people 
think that abortion is acceptable, it does not mean killing an 
unborn infant is right.  It is still murder and against My Fifth 
Commandment.  Because a lot of men and women are living together 
in fornication without marriage, it does not mean such acts are 
right.  Fornication and adultery in affairs are still mortal 
sins against My Sixth Commandment.  Because some people want to 



be married in same sex marriages, it does not mean homosexual 
sins are right.  Homosexual acts are still mortal sins as well.  
Instead of going along with your society’s lack of morals, you 
should stand up for your Christian beliefs and speak out against 
abortions, promiscuity and homosexual activity.  Even in My 
Church you are witness to the problems with homosexual activity 
in My priest sons.  Had the religious authorities dealt with 
this problem initially without covering it up, your problems 
with pedophiles would not be as bad today.  You may be 
criticized or persecuted for speaking out about the immoral 
behavior in your society, but you may be the instrument to save 
souls from their sins.  Follow My ways and not man’s ways, even 
if you are in the minority.” 
 
Tuesday, March 16, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want you to have open eyes, open 
hearts, and an open soul.  When you are full of indignation, 
unforgiving and closed hearts, you avoid people and sometimes 
you avoid Me as well.  If your heart is closed or your soul is 
full of mortal sin, there is no room for Me to enter.  Your 
first step to conversion is being willing to open the door to 
your heart and being able to have a change of heart.  Only by 
seeking My forgiveness of your sins can you make room for Me in 
your heart.  If you are willing to repent of your sins, then My 
love can warm your heart to Me.  If you renew your love for Me, 
then you must be willing to forgive others and seek forgiveness 
from them of any wrongs you have done.  Opening your hearts 
begins this healing process of a cold and closed heart to Me.  
So keep an open mind to Me and others, and stop making judgments 
that can stifle your relationships.  You are not perfect yet, so 
live with the imperfections of others and yourself.  Let My love 
run your lives and your spirit will be free to fulfill My plan 
for you.” 
 
Wednesday, March 17, 2004: (St. Patrick’s Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing daily temptations 
from the devil now, but this is not nearly as evil as when the 
tribulation will begin.  At the time of the Antichrist you will 
see all of the demons unleashed from hell.  Without My grace you 
will not be able to save your souls.  So ask for My help during 
the tribulation to save yourselves and those around you.  The 
evil ones will have a brief reign of less than three and a half 
years and then I will bring My Great Chastisement of a comet 
that will strike the earth in the Atlantic Ocean.  Then I will 
cleanse the earth of all the evil people and the demons.  The 
condemned souls will suffer a living hell on earth as I have 
shown you their bodies walking through fire without being 



consumed.  I will have My angels cast these evil souls and the 
demons back into hell and they will be chained.  Then I will 
renew the earth and My faithful will have their reward in My Era 
of Peace and in heaven.  So do not fear these evil ones because 
I will protect your souls.  Some people may be martyred and come 
to heaven sooner.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Patrick used symbols to 
represent the Trinity because he invoked all Three Persons to 
help rid the demons and occult worship going on in Ireland.  
Many followed superstitions and even the worship of demons in 
Ireland as he came there.  St. Patrick brought a teaching of 
strong faith in the Catholic Church to show that the power of 
God is much greater  than that of the demons.  It would be a 
good exercise to seek out a description of St. Patrick’s life to 
see how this saint evangelized many souls to the faith.  As 
Irish immigrants came to America, they brought their strong 
traditional Catholicism there as well.  Those, who persecuted 
and criticized St. Patrick, are those who have lost their faith 
and did not want him preaching My Gospel  to disturb their 
minds.  This saint fought against the evil of demon worship and 
the occult as with the masons of his day, but now you must call 
on his help because you are beset with New Age worship of false 
gods and idols.  As evil comes more into power, you will need 
prayer, fasting and My blessed sacramentals in fighting the 
evils of your immoral society.  The evil ones are trying to 
uproot all of your holy traditions and replace worship of Me 
with worship of the earth.  Stay close to Me in your faith and I 
will help you to evangelize souls and give you spiritual stamina 
as with St. Patrick to fight back the evil demons all around 
you.” 
 
Thursday, March 18, 2004: (Funeral for Stephen Buchheit) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are here today to celebrate the 
life of Stephen even though his loss has grieved his family and 
his friends.  His life was short by your standards, but he had 
company at My death as well.  This illness of Steve may have 
robbed him of his earthly wedding with his beloved fiancee, but 
he will not be denied his heavenly wedding feast at My banquet 
table.  His body may have been afflicted in this life with 
cancer, but one day he will enjoy a reunion with his glorified 
body.  All of you should see your own day of reckoning as one 
day to prepare your soul for.  As several have stated, your life 
on earth is very short and some are shorter than others.  So 
treasure every day as an opportunity to show your love for Me 
and those around you.  You each are a gift to each other while 
you are alive, but you know that one day I will call everyone 
home.  Believe in your resurrection to come for all those who 



believe in Me.  I call all of you to be close to Me in faith and 
by the strength of your faith, you can endure even the loss of 
such a dear one as Steve.”  
 
Thursday, March 18, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this vision of a 
New Age banner because this will be the innocent way of starting 
the worship of My creations instead of the Creator.  In the 
beginning this presence will be very subtle.  Gradually, statues 
and more obvious drawings of New Age symbols will make their 
appearance.  Avoid this New Age influence and try to remove such 
signs because these evil things may affect your faith.  Move to 
another church if they cannot be removed.  Pray for My help and 
I will lead you to a good church and eventually to home Masses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, a high percentage of your movies 
are filled with nudity, bad language, and violence.  The one 
thing missing in these movies is an over riding truth.  The 
recent movie on My Passion is focused on the truth of the Gospel 
and it portrays how much I suffered for all the sins of mankind.  
It is the focus on the truth of My mission on earth to lead man 
to salvation that stands out in this movie.  Many movies are 
occasions of sin and you need to avoid them.  Suffer with Me 
during Lent to help make reparation for your sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some want to focus on the externals 
of these feast days, but the real focus should be on imitating 
the lives of the saints.  The green shamrock was focused more on 
the Three Persons of the Blessed Trinity than just an external.  
Evangelization of souls and protection against demons is more 
important than other symbols of leprechauns and pots of gold.  
Keep your focus on those things that will save your soul than 
just  celebrating a feast day for worldly pleasure.” 
 Jesus said: “My  people, it is the spirit of your travel 
plans that can either please Me or displease Me.  Some people 
make pilgrimages to shrines or the Holy Lands.  When you are 
focused on prayer and the lives of the saints in your travels, 
you are doing so to benefit your soul.  When people travel just 
for selfish pleasure or to show off to others of less means, 
your travel can be more of an occasion of sin than a help for 
your soul.  It is the intention in your heart that I read for 
every one of your actions.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, during Lent, you can find it much 
more profitable for your soul to spend more time in prayer than 
wasting your time in constant search of being entertained.  
Focus more on loving Me in daily communication in prayer than 
spending so much time in satisfying the senses.  Lent is a time 
of purification and correcting your bad habits.  Follow My 



example in life to love everyone with an unconditional love and 
you will be on the right path to heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man desires to live where it is 
sunny with reasonable temperatures.  Man is concerned for 
developing land for  housing, but there is little concern for 
whether there is sufficient water to survive for all of your 
needs.  Some desert areas have been reclaimed by irrigation, but 
large needs of many people can cause friction between various 
users of waters among home dwellers, farmers and businesses.  
Providing sources of water are going to be serious problems when 
droughts and low water tables require rationing of water.  
Better for man to locate near more plentiful sources of water 
than trying to transport water over long distances.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, it is unfortunate that terrorism 
of killing innocent civilians is being used for political gain.  
When people or religions teach war and acts of violence are the 
only solution, then the devil is winning and not just the acts 
of killing.  The demons hate man and they want to stir up all 
kinds of wars among humanity.  Striving for peace and peaceful 
co-existence with your neighbors should be your goal and not 
just to force your will on someone.  Real freedom is not 
interfering in another’s country.  Letting people live their own 
way is better than continued occupation or constant wars.  Pray 
for My peace and not man’s peace.” 
 
Friday, March 19, 2004: (St. Joseph’s feast) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of an old woman dying 
is a reminder  to all of you that your life here is short and 
you should always have your soul pure and ready to meet Me at 
your judgment.  Even as you grow older in later life, you should 
even be preparing for death.  A person, who has many years, can 
look back on the gifts of education, a good job, children and 
even grandchildren.  You have many reasons to be thankful to Me 
for providing for your livelihood, good health, enough to eat, 
and providing for your family.  Near the end of your life it is 
good to have many kindnesses and good deeds in your hands to 
offset the sins of your life.  As you draw near to death, it is 
a time to be closer to Me in preparation to be with Me for all 
eternity.  It is a time to sever all earthly desires and focus 
only on My waiting arms to receive you.  This love for Me should 
be strong throughout your whole life, but even more should you 
grow closer to Me as your time on earth is about to end.  You 
will be tested by temptations  even stronger toward your time of 
death, so call on My help to give you peace as you grow closer 
to the threshold of your entry into the next life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I provide you with the boat to 
traverse the sea of life.  You will see ups and downs in life as 



you witness calm and storms at sea.  When the seas of life are 
rough, you need to call on Me in prayer to calm the waves of 
your troubles.  It is during your trials that will test how you 
deal with difficulties in your life.  When you put your trust in 
Me, you will not waver from even the fiercest of storms.  My 
protection is always around you, so you can call on Me in prayer 
and I will come to your aid.  If you look back at how I have 
brought you through many difficult moments, you know that I will 
always be there for you in your needs.  I love all of My people 
so much and I will never leave you orphans.  Your Lord is always 
watching over you, but you must have faith and believe that I 
can heal you of all of your spiritual and physical needs.  Show 
your love for Me in your prayers and your good deeds for 
others.”  
 
Saturday, March 20, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, why is man so taken in by the 
devil’s continuous temptations for having wars that only destroy 
property and kill people?  Over the years man has developed 
deadlier weapons and more efficient killing machines in your 
modern military aircraft.  Look at why you are going to war in 
the first place.  Many of the wars America has become involved 
in are no threat to your own people.  The business of taking out 
dictators is futile, because the devil just stirs up another in 
their place.  The one world people are behind the instigation of 
terrorism to start more wars so they can profit from selling 
weapons and make interest on your debts.  Constant wars have not 
solved any problems and they have caused debts and further 
hatred of America.  What is missing in your world is love and a 
desire to say no to your wars.  Killing in wars will not stop 
terrorism.  Better to stop killing each other and live in 
compromise with your neighbor.  Better to pray for peace with 
your weapons of rosaries instead of making deadlier weapons of 
war.  Search for My peace in your heart than anger over past 
offenses.  Do not let the devil keep leading you into so many 
unnecessary wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you messages before 
concerning the potential for a massive volcanic disturbance in 
the Western part of your country,  specifically in the 
Yellowstone Area.  I have warned America that after this year 
that you would know the meaning of natural disasters.  I have 
warned America many times to repent and change your ways, or you 
will see the destruction of fire fall on your country.  This 
vision of a massive volcanic disturbance shows massive 
destruction to your country as I told you that I would bring you 
to your knees.  If your country repented as Nineveh in sackcloth 
and ashes, I could minimize these effects.  But since you are 



growing more evil with your same sex marriages, you are sealing 
your fate.  I am not giving a time, but you are seeing many 
signs at Yellowstone so you can watch the earthquakes in this 
area for when it will let loose.  Many of your scientists are 
already concerned over the events that have already occurred.  
Pray for the forgiveness of your sins and those of your people.  
If enough prayer comes forth, I could stay My hand of wrath.  In 
either event I will bring you to your knees for your many sins 
of the flesh and worship of your idols of the earth.” 
 
Sunday, March 21, 2004: (Prodigal son) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how much I love you and I 
will always love you.  There is not a doubt about My loving you, 
but it matters about whether you will always love Me.  In your 
weakness you will fall into sin on occasion because of your 
imperfections.  You know how sin offends Me, so you should 
strive to minimize sin in your lives.  When you do sin, there is 
venial and mortal sin.  Mortal sin, when you  acknowledge it, 
takes all the grace out of your soul.  When you commit mortal 
sin as with many sexual sins, you need to go immediately to 
Confession in order to restore your love relationship with Me 
and replace My grace in your soul.  Be able to admit your sinful 
actions and do not be lazy to have your soul cleansed.  Those 
souls, who die with mortal sin on their souls, are risking the 
loss of heaven and eternity in hell.  I am like the father of 
the Prodigal Son, always waiting for sinners to return to My 
sheepfold.  I will forgive the worst of sins, so do not let your 
pride or fear of My justice keep you away from Confession.  Just 
as the Prodigal Son did not want to die of starvation, you 
should not want to remain spiritually dead in your mortal sins.  
Confession also is good for venial sins as well because these 
sins also offend Me.  Remember also to be able to forgive others 
as you would seek other’s forgiveness.  Many times I tell you to 
go and make amends with your neighbor before you bring your gift 
of yourself to My altar.  Think love of Me and love of your 
neighbor in all of your actions and you will have My peace and 
rest in your soul.” 
 
Monday, March 22, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this morning’s Gospel is about 
faith in Me being tested in your daily trials.  Many want signs 
of healings and miracles to believe, but the only sign you will 
have is the sign of Jonah.  Unless you repent of your sins, you 
will not be saved.  Faith and healing are together.  Because of 
the lack of faith in My home town of Nazareth, there were few 
healings there.  Because the royal official believed that I 
could heal his son, his son was healed.   Many times I healed 



people’s souls of their sins before I healed their physical 
ailment.  When I healed people, I healed the whole person, both 
body and soul.  In the same way that people have gifts of 
healing and call on My Name, they should pray over people for 
both physical and spiritual healing. At the same time, those 
asking for healing need to believe that I can heal them.  
Without faith in Me, it will be difficult for My healing power 
to touch one’s soul,  let alone heal them physically.  All 
healing of body and soul must come through Me, so believe in Me 
and My power will set you free of your sins and your 
sicknesses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s world you are beset with 
many distractions and desires for new things to buy.  How many 
times have you been desirous to buy a new home, a new car, a new 
computer, or many other favorite devices or movies?  At times it 
is proper to replace something that is broken or beyond repair.  
But to desire the best and most expensive items is a human 
weakness.  It is these desires for earthly things that can 
detract from or come in place of loving Me.  To come to heaven 
you must cleanse all of your earthly desires and replace them 
with love of Me and love of your neighbor.  When you love 
someone, it is not for gain or to control someone.  Desires for 
things are to possess them for your own gain or pleasure.  This 
is the spiritual difference between loving and desires.  Even 
when you love your spouse, you do everything for each other 
without expecting anything in return.  This is why love is so 
beautiful and it is what I am all about to you.  I love everyone 
unconditionally and you as My creature are called to love Me.  
But I do not force you to love Me.  So throughout life you must 
work at loving more and desiring things less.  Then you will be 
on the right path to heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, March 23, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I look out for you in all of your 
daily needs.  Just as I protect and feed the birds and all the 
other animals, surely I will see to all of your physical and 
spiritual needs.  My angels watch over you to protect you from 
harm.  But I do not force My help upon you.  You must recognize 
My place in your life and call on My help daily and I will 
lighten your burdens because of your faith in Me.  Some people 
are constantly complaining of their lot in life, but they do not 
realize how fortunate they are for what they already have.  
There are people in other countries that would long to have even 
a part of what some complain about.  Desiring more than your 
means can cause anger, envy, and frustration.  So be content 
with your lot.  If you work at fulfilling your mission on earth, 
you will receive a just reward for your efforts.  Having a lot 



of expensive extras or luxuries will not make you as happy as 
you think.  It is the devil whispering in your ear to make you 
desire things.  Continue to work more on loving Me and others, 
instead of entertaining your worldly desires.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look out all over the world, 
you see man in constant struggle to be in battle with each other 
to have control.  Those, who are not in power, are fighting with 
bombs and destruction to gain power.  Those, who are in power, 
are using their might to destroy those who are challenging them.  
It is greed and power that are controlling many governments and 
not peace and love.  When your leaders desire war for its own 
sake, they are turning their backs to Me, despite what they say 
with their lips.  Your actions come from the intent in your 
hearts.  If you really love Me, you would have love for everyone 
and do everything to make peace and compromise.  Killing begets 
more killing and that is why I told  St. Peter that ‘He, who 
lives by the sword, will die by the sword.’  My Blessed Mother 
has given you the answer to war and that is her rosary for 
peace.  This spiritual weapon is far more powerful than any of 
your physical weapons.  So I continue to encourage you to pray 
your rosaries for peace in the world.  The devil is causing more 
evil to spread all over the world and the destruction of war is 
his favorite weapon.  Your prayers can make reparations for the 
sin of the world because war is a result of man’s sin.  Seek My 
peace and love and avoid any anger with your neighbor.  Peace 
starts with each family’s influence on those around them.  
Prayer and the rosary in the family is your greatest chance for 
peace in the world.” 
 
Wednesday, March 24, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this disintegration of the assembly 
line represents how your manufacturing businesses will be going 
into major decline.  Debts, wars, and increasing tax loads will 
weigh down your people and workers so there will be little money 
to spend by consumers.  This will cause a reduction in your need 
for manufactured goods.  Unemployment will continue to be a 
problem as well as increasing bankruptcies.  Natural disasters 
will continue to stress your economy as a major recession will 
ensue.  This financial stress, wars, and terrorism will create a 
time of chaos that will make it ripe for the one world people to 
take over and make way for the Antichrist.  You may be 
comfortable now, but soon events will cause everyone to be 
worried about how they will survive without enough income.  This 
will be the beginning of the tribulation and you should be 
prepared with My help both physically and spiritually.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you view the expanse of My 
universe of creation, you are awed by the order of all the 



galaxies of stars with their planets and moons that circle the 
stars.  Your modern telescopes are viewing ever more distant 
galaxies that you never knew even existed.  When you see the 
earth and your sun as just a speck in your Milky Way Galaxy, you 
begin to see the vastness of My power and creation.  Even when 
you investigate the atoms that make up all living and physical 
things, you see more order in a micro universe.  I have created 
every creature as a part of My order of life and even all of 
mankind is called to give glory and praise to your Creator.  I 
have a plan for each person’s life, and that is why man should 
not violate My plans by killing anyone.  When sin came into the 
world, disorder by man also infected the world.  You are all 
created in My image with body, soul and a free will.  When you 
serve Me by following My Commandments, then you will see the 
order of My love.  But when man violates My Commandments, then 
you see the disorder of sin in wars, divorce, and sexual sins.  
So I ask you, My people, are you adding to the beauty of My 
order of creation, or are you adding to the chaos of sin in the 
world?”   
 
Thursday, March 25, 2004: (Feast of the Annunciation) 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as My Blessed Mother gave her 
will over to Me in her ‘Yes’, so you all are called to imitate 
her by following My Will in your own life.  In My Gospels  I 
show you the right path to heaven by following My Will and My 
plan for your life.  In this vision you see this foot stepping 
forward on this path, but you are pressed in by the many 
distractions of the world that want to detour your path.  Each 
person will be facing the same choices of serving Me or serving 
yourself in the world.  I have warned you many times previously 
not to let anything or any person in this world control you.  
When you are controlled by drugs, drinking, gambling, or any 
other vices of the flesh, then you will be detoured from your 
path to heaven.  So reach out with your ‘Yes’ to serve Me and 
pray for help to come back to My path if you are ever detoured 
by the world.  Your focus needs to be centered on Me through the 
forgiveness of your sins.  Follow Me as your Savior and you will 
be rewarded with eternity in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this building that is on fire 
represents your economy with its many debts, deficits, wars and 
disasters.  Your economists are claiming large increases in 
their earnings, but they are bloated with overspending by your 
government and artificially low interest rates.  Your energy 
supplies have been variable and your jobs situation has been 
stagnant.  If you consider the billions that you are spending on 
wars, defense and homeland security, as well as your liabilities 



for Social Security and Medicare, you would see how in debt you 
are with no answer out.  Many of your social issues about same 
sex marriages and taking My Name out of your Pledge of 
Allegiance are more signs of the decay of your morals and a 
calling for My chastisement on your country.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are celebrating My Blessed 
Mother’s Annunciation when she allowed the Holy Spirit to 
overshadow her and bring Me into her womb.  My Blessed Mother 
and I have joined hearts and during her pregnancy we were also 
joined in one flesh.  Her ‘Yes’ has started My coming among My 
people to save them with My Blood.  The purity of My Blessed 
Mother was a part of My plan to have a sinless conception and an 
Ark of the Covenant for My entry into the world.  Rejoice in My 
Blessed Mother’s watching over all of her children.  Thank you 
for your rosaries of many Hail Marys which give honor to her 
‘Yes’ to the Angel Gabriel.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there were those who thought that I 
would bring My kingdom in physical power over the Romans.  
Instead of a powerful physical kingdom, I told you that My 
kingdom is not of this world, but a spiritual kingdom.  This 
life is nothing compared to the greatness of heaven that My 
faithful will experience.  So do not think that this life is all 
there is.  Your next life after death is when your real life 
with Me will begin.  When you witness the glory and peace of 
heaven, you will wonder why you would ever want to stay in this 
life of suffering and sin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you sometimes need miracles or 
signs in order to believe in My Word.  I performed many miracles 
of even raising people from the dead and still they would not 
believe that I was the Son of God.  You also, My people, may see 
miracles of healing in My Name and still there will be people 
that do not believe in Me.  You can bring My Word of love to all 
peoples, but they must accept Me into their hearts of their own 
free will.  The truth is presented to everyone in My Gospel of 
love, but having the eyes of faith to believe is a gift from My 
heavenly Father.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a great 
confrontation between the troops of Israel and terrorist bombers 
of the Palestinians.  As one side keeps inflicting casualties on 
the other, there is little chance of peace where both sides are 
fighting for possession of the same land.  This constant war in 
the Holy Lands is right in the place where I shed My Blood that 
all of mankind could be saved.  Even though peace appears 
impossible, I want you to continue to pray for peace there and 
all over the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are already seeing Christians 
being killed all over the world.  A time is coming again when 



you will see such killings as sport to satisfy those who refuse 
to accept My Word.  Already if you speak out of the immorality 
of homosexual acts, you may even be brought to trial for 
discrimination.  I told you that you would be brought before 
your authorities and persecuted for your beliefs.  Soon you will 
see how quickly these events will fulfill My prophecy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as My chosen people rebelled 
against Moses, so you are seeing your rebellious generation 
rebelling against My Commandments so they can enjoy their 
pleasures without anyone telling them that they are committing 
sin.  They are changing the very fabric of your laws to appease 
those who want to live in homosexual or heterosexual sins.  
Refuse to follow such sinful laws, even if it means that you may 
be persecuted and martyred.  Better to die defending your faith, 
than following sinful laws just to save your earthly life.  It 
is the life of your soul that is more important than the life of 
your body.” 
 
Friday, March 26, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, your manufacturers have cut their 
expenses to the bone through fewer workers, outsourcing and 
increased productivity.  Now these same employers are making so 
much profit that they are reluctant to expand and hire more 
workers.  One of the victims of outsourcing and increased 
productivity by robots is the American worker.  Fewer 
manufacturing jobs and fewer benefits are why the unemployment 
levels are seeing little change.  Foreign labor and more 
efficient machines are cutting down on the available jobs 
leaving only lower wage service jobs as the only source of 
employment.  Even computer jobs and the high tech industry are 
being exported to cheaper technical jobs.  The better economy is 
providing more money for the rich and less for the middle and 
lower classes.  As businesses avoid taxes by offshore and 
foreign investments, as well as corporate welfare to low tax 
zones, the poor taxpayer is shouldering the high cost of your 
overspending government.  Many of your country’s financial hard 
times have come as a result of your sinful lifestyles.  Lent is 
a time for change of your bad habits and a chance to look at 
yourself in a spiritual mirror.  If you do not like what you are 
seeing in your life, you need to ask My help to bring you back 
to My ways by avoiding your sinful habits.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, just as this scene in an elevator 
shows you, I have placed various people in your lives for a 
specific purpose.  Sometimes you will have people of faith help 
you, and at other times you may be an inspiration of faith in Me 
for other people.  All of My faithful people are like beacons of 
faith and love so those, who need to be saved, will see Me in 



your eyes, heart, and soul.  Do not be afraid to reach out and 
help those souls crying out for help either physically or 
spiritually.  I have told you once about how one person in need 
may never in their life see another chance to be saved except 
through your witness of faith.  How hard it would be on your 
conscience if you passed up the one chance to save that person’s 
soul.  That is why it is important to not pass up any 
opportunity to pray with someone because they need to come and 
know the love that their Savior has for them.  Even be a witness 
of good example because some are looking up to you for spiritual 
guidance.  Give sinners the hope and trust in Me that they need 
to endure life’s pains and burdens.  When they pray daily by 
your training, they can be confident that My grace will lift 
them to endure what seemed as impossible.  Come to Me, My 
children, in My Blessed Sacrament and I will nourish you with 
the Bread of angels.  Endure this brief life but a moment and 
you will soon be with Me in paradise.” 
 
Saturday, March 27, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see people walking around, 
there are souls that are nearly pure on the one side, and those 
in heavy venial sin or mortal sin on the other side.  My 
faithful followers, who receive Me often in Holy Communion, are 
worthy and strengthened by My grace by receiving Me.  There are 
other faithful that are in mortal sin and out of ignorance or on 
purpose are receiving Me in sacrilegious Holy Communions.  If 
you are in mortal sin knowingly, you should be going to 
Confession to cleanse your sins before receiving Me in Holy 
Communion.  It is difficult for some to admit that they are 
living in serious sin when they live together without marriage.  
Even married couples must avoid using contraceptives and 
artificial conception methods.  There are also many souls who do 
not even come to church on Sundays and know they should be 
worshiping Me, but are refusing out of laziness.  Loving Me is 
not  something you can put off.  If you truly love Me, you 
should seek My forgiveness and worship Me regularly.  I love 
everyone all of the time, but true lovers show their affection 
often, not just a few times a year.  Reach out to all souls, who 
may be away from Me, and encourage them to see the Light of My 
law and My love.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in My days the Pharisees and 
Sadducees refused to believe that I was the Son of God or the 
Messiah.  Because I claimed to be One with My heavenly Father, 
these people crucified Me for blasphemy.  I asked My apostles 
who I am and St. Peter declared that I was the Christ, the Son 
of the living God.  The traditions of My Church have been under 
attack even in My own Church.  My Blessed Sacrament has been My 



Real Presence among you since I instituted it from the Last 
Supper.  Yet some have placed My tabernacles in the back room 
and My crucifixes are leaving the sanctuaries.  No matter how 
many people throughout history have wanted to deny My existence 
as a God-man, I am still present among you and I died for you on 
the cross for your sins.  You are about to commemorate My 
Passion in Holy Week, so renew all of your intentions to carry 
out your Lenten devotions.  Take My words of suffering in the 
Gospels of My Passion to heart and walk with Me to Calvary in 
your own personal sufferings.  Then you can fully appreciate how 
much I love all of you that I would suffer and give  My life up 
for each of you.  Give thanks and praise to your Savior for all 
that I have done for you.” 
 
Sunday, March 28, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have asked you to watch for the 
signs that you will see in the sky.  This vision is showing you 
an orange-red object that is heading toward your planet.  There 
could be some drastic effects from this in your weather and in 
your volcanic action.  The scientists will be keeping this quiet 
so the people will not be scared or go into panic.  This will be 
another omen or sign of the coming tribulation when the one 
world people will be allowed their hour to bring the Antichrist 
into power.  These evil ones have been planning for this hour 
for years because they knew that they would only have a small 
window of opportunity before I will crush all evil on the earth 
with My Great Chastisement.  Be prepared, My people, to call on 
My help at the time the Antichrist declares himself, so your 
soul will be pure and ready so you can call on your guardian 
angels to lead you to My refuges.  Those, who delay in coming to 
My refuges of protection, could risk persecution and martyrdom.  
The Warning will be coming about the same time as the Antichrist 
takes power.  So again have your souls in a pure state with 
frequent Confession.”  
 
Monday, March 29, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the coming time of tribulation will 
bring about the brief reign of the Antichrist.  This vision of a 
large black statue represents the power of this evil man who 
will rule with a strong hand and crush all those in his way.  He 
will have demonic powers to control those who succumb to his 
suggestion to worship and obey him.  Those, who refuse to go 
along with his new world order, will be tortured or killed.  He 
will seek out all religious people and those who oppose his 
rule.  By magic and appearing miracles, he will claim to be Me  
and even someone greater than Me.  He will boast of his power, 
but at the height of his rule I will come and destroy him and 



all the evil ones.  My coming in judgment will chain all the 
evil ones in hell and I will renew the earth and raise up My 
faithful in My Era of Peace on earth.  Have hope and trust in My 
power even when this evil may seem to make things look hopeless.  
Your faithfulness will be vindicated in your heavenly reward.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the Iraqi people are tired of your 
American occupation and they are more than willing to take back 
control of their own country.  The expense of staying longer and 
building up their infrastructure is not only expensive in 
dollars, but also in daily killing of your troops and civilians.  
Controlling terrorism in various countries is futile because 
they just migrate to another country for their training camps.  
Even when you leave these countries, there is no guarantee that 
a democracy will even last.  Soon you will see other dictators 
come on the scene and it will be just the same as when you 
began.  This is just showing your people that the destruction of 
your country is more likely than destroying all of the 
terrorists.  Pray for peace, My people, because you have nothing 
to gain from all of your wars.  Try to help people more than 
killing them or trying to control them.  You will not see peace 
and justice here, but only in My Era of Peace and in heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, March 30, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are focused more and more on My 
suffering and death on the cross with Passion Week approaching.  
I have brought everyone the opportunity and grace to gain heaven 
by washing your sins away with My Most Precious Blood.  But 
still each person, by their free will, must chose to follow My 
Commandments and My Will with My plan for your life.  By 
consecrating everything up to Me each day, you are detaching 
yourself from the desires of the world.  Reaching heaven through 
My help is your first goal.  I am showing you several levels of 
heaven to show you that by living saintly lives, you will be 
rewarded even more in the higher levels of heaven.  Those, who 
come to Me in Adoration, take time to help the poor, and suffer 
much in this life, will be the ones to gain eternal life in the 
higher levels of heaven.  Those, who evangelize and help save 
souls from hell, will also be great in heaven.  While you are on 
earth, it is a great struggle to fight temptations to remain 
pure.  Even if you falter, I give you Confession to cleanse your 
souls.  You must battle the evil ones for your own soul and even 
more so to win souls for Me.  Be persistent in your prayer life 
and My sacraments for your soul and others and you will be 
welcomed into My great banquet in heaven.” 
 (Funeral Mass for Gary Unamann-Julie’s son) Jesus said: “My 
people, saying good-bye to a loved one at death is very 
difficult because of the grief of this separation into the next 



life.  But this is the destiny of every soul that the body is 
mortal and must die one day.  That is why every funeral is a 
reminder of your own mortality.  This vision of a place of 
Baptism shows you how you come completely through life at the 
beginning in Baptism and the grace of Confession and the last 
rites at your death.  For those, who receive the sacraments near 
death, there is hope for even the most grievous of sinners.  
When a dear friend or relative passes to the grave, it is only 
fitting that you continue to pray for that soul who may be in 
purgatory.  You do not know the disposition of every soul, so 
making reparation for their sins in prayer could assist that 
soul to heaven sooner than without your prayers.  You can also 
offer your sufferings and fasting as well for such souls.  With 
death all pain and anxiety is removed from this life as they are 
at rest.”  
 
Wednesday, March 31, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are very few remnants of 
kings and queens in your world today and most are even 
figureheads in terms of ruling power.  Beware of governments, or 
heads of state that can issue decrees and edicts to control 
people at their whim.  Dictators and such prime ministers, or 
presidents can abuse this power with no one to answer to.  This 
reading of a king mandating that everyone had to worship his 
idol is such an example of ruthless power that could threaten 
people’s lives.  When the Antichrist will come to power, he, 
too, will be a tyrant power and demand people bow down to his 
image.  How many of My faithful will have the courage of 
Shadrach, Meshach, and Abednego to defy the Antichrist’s decree 
in the face of death?  This will be a real test of your faith, 
but call on My help and I will give you sufficient grace to 
endure all of your trials.  Do not give up your faith for 
anything because your eternal life in heaven is more valuable 
than this earthly life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I do not want you to get too 
comfortable in your house or your cars because these earthly 
comforts will soon pass away.  Do not think, that all you have, 
came from your own efforts only.  I have graced you to obtain 
everything through the talents that I have given you.  Earthly 
comforts, riches, and pleasures can become gods that you depend 
on instead of depending on everything from Me.  These things 
will not help you gain heaven and actually could become a 
hindrance for your faith.  Some day you will have to leave these 
things behind you when you need to go to the refuges to avoid 
the evil one’s power.  The evil ones will come to your house to 
force you to take a chip and to worship the image of the beast.  
By leaving for My refuges early, you can avoid possible 



martyrdom or torture in detention centers.  Call on My grace and 
I will help you to endure whatever you must suffer.  By 
stripping you of your earthly things, I am preparing you to 
stand up to evil and all of its temptations.” 


